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INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Coiled snake ready to attack 

NIA (O.S.)
Imagine if I told you that 
somewhere in your office right now 
there was a poisonous snake that 
could strike at any moment.  

INT. BEDROOM - DAY

ON COMPUTER SCREEN (ZOOM)

A gaze hardens, thinking.  This is NIA, WOC, and she’s on 
edge, pacing the room, with a laptop glued to her hands. 

INT. HOME OFFICE - CONTINUOUS

ON COMPUTER SCREEN (ZOOM)

We reveal THERAPIST, Caucasian.  Calm, she is able to focus 
her thoughts and speak deliberately. 

INTERCUT NIA/THERAPIST

NIA
Would you be distracted?  Paranoid?  
Or waste time rooting it out?  

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Vicious snake ATTACK

THERAPIST (O.S.)
Racism isn’t a distraction.  It’s 
the point.

BACK TO SCENE

NIA
The Black victim narrative is the 
point.  And it’s a far greater 
threat to Black Americans than the 
9 idiots who showed up for the big, 
bad KKK rally in Dayton, Ohio that 
the media couldn’t stop talking 
about for weeks.  I swear if 
celebrities would just learn that 
not every despicable thing that 
happens has to go viral, the world 
would be a much saner place. 

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Montage of people from varied 
backgrounds reading the morning newspaper



(MORE)

2.

THERAPIST (O.S.)
Let’s find a place within you that 
is willing to explore your inner 
child’s angry refusal to accept her 
Blackness.  

BACK TO SCENE

NIA
I’m happy to report that my inner 
child couldn’t spell KKK if you 
gave her all three letters.  

(then)
The KKK is not a threat.

THERAPIST
Denial won’t change your skin 
color.  It certainly didn’t change 
George Floyd’s.  And we both know 
what happened to him.

NIA
What happened to George Floyd was 
criminal.  And Derek Chauvin should 
go under the jail.  But Derek 
Chauvin is not David Duke. 

THERAPIST
The devil is in the details.  

NIA
Maybe I’ve got it wrong.  Maybe I’m 
missing something.  But I don’t 
think the KKK will be taking over 
my block anytime soon.

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Members of the KKK on horseback 

BACK TO SCENE

NIA (CONT'D)
Parking in Los Angeles is already a 
blood sport without dragging horses 
into the mix. 

THERAPIST
There are times when cynicism is 
pragmatic.  When a healthy distrust 
of human decency is admirable.  But 
when the KKK is on our doorstep, 
when they’re holding rallies and 
storming the capital and bombing 
Black churches, pragmatism is no 
longer an option.  

(MORE)

2.



THERAPIST (CONT'D)

3.

Neither is denial or gullibility.  
Martin Luther King Jr. knew that.  
He understood that vigorous protest 
can be a transformative force in 
the world. 

NIA
Do you know how many people showed 
up to protest that KKK rally in 
Dayton, Ohio?

(then)
600.   

(then)
Do you know how much that KKK rally 
cost the city?

(then)
$650,000.  

(then)
Imagine what would have happened if 
the city had given that money to an 
underserved high school.  Where 
would the Black community be then?

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE NIA looking fierily at the camera 
against red background light

NIA (O.S.) (CONT'D)
But, hey, why buy computers for 
kids in poor Black neighborhoods 
when you can bankroll performative 
allyship? 

BACK TO SCENE

THERAPIST
I can’t help but think of my own 
anti-racism work.

(then)
I wrote an article in the student 
newspaper in college entitled, “My 
Martin Luther King Jr. Wasn’t a 
Black Man, He Was a Man Who 
Happened to Be Black.”  I can still 
see the impact of that work today. 
But this isn’t about me waking up 
to racism.  This is about the rise 
of the KKK.  

INTERCUT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE “Whites Only” water fountain / 
Present day college activism / Aerial and POV shots of Black 
Lives Matter protests around the country 

BACK TO SCENE

THERAPIST (CONT'D)

3.



4.

NIA
The fact that your white privilege 
allowed you to go two decades 
without noticing the racism that 
Black and brown people suffer 
everyday in this country doesn’t 
make your “wokeness” any more 
special than mine.  

(leaning in)
In fact, your wokeness is far more 
disturbing than you could ever 
imagine.   

(then)
And maybe that’s what this all 
boils down to.  You don’t see me.  
You can’t see me.   

ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Young girl using her hands as binoculars

BACK TO SCENE

NIA (CONT'D)
To you I’m just another potential 
victim of the KKK, which, call me 
stubborn, feels a tad iffy  
considering ‘them Klux boys’ aren’t 
exactly holding Klan rallies in the 
streets of Encino these days.  Or 
anywhere else for that matter.  I 
did mention the whole Dayton 
debacle, right?  The so-called Klan 
rally consisting of a whopping 9 
idiots with tee-shirts that read, 
“Let’s Go Klux 'em!"

(raising hand)
Could it be dishonest politicians 
are using the threat of a supposed 
‘KKK up rise’ to distract people of 
color from the real problems facing 
their communities?   To make us 
feel paranoid?   To waste our time? 

(then)
It’s funny how the KKK is only ever 
‘on the rise’ ahead of a 
presidential election.  

(using her hands as a 
bullhorn)

“Hey Blacks, Latinos and gays, vote 
for a democrat again.  There.  Are.  
White.  Men.  In.  Funny.  Hats.  
And they’re coming for your parking 
spaces!

4.
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THERAPIST
Politicians didn’t force hundreds 
of white people into the streets of 
Charlottesville with tiki torches.  
That was hate.   And resentment.  
And rage.  And despair.  And 
bitterness.  

NIA
Don’t you think the odds are just a 
little stacked against a group that 
only represents .01 percent of the 
American population?   

THERAPIST (O.S.)
One man can do as much harm as 
another one can do good.  

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Adolph Hitler, Dylann Roof, James 
Holmes 

BACK TO SCENE

THERAPIST (CONT'D)
I know you’ve been resistant to 
talk about it, but it’s been three 
months of us not talking about it.  
I’d like to get a clearer picture 
of your own experience with a hate 
crime. 

NIA
The man who attacked me is in 
prison where he belongs and I 
refuse to live my life in fear.  

(then)
Fear makes you weak.  

(then)
I’m not weak.

(then)
What is there left to say?

THERAPIST
It also makes you human.

NIA
Who wants to be human?   

THERAPIST holds up her hand, tenderly.

NIA (CONT'D)
Good luck with that in the age of 
cancel culture.  

(MORE)
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NIA (CONT'D)

6.

(trying for a joke)
I’d rather be the Batman.

THERAPIST
How do you feel knowing he could be 
freed from prison?

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Members of the KKK on horseback 

BACK TO SCENE

NIA
If the Parole Commission decides to 
grant parole, that’s on them.  

THERAPIST
They won’t make a decision until 
everyone has had their say.  

(pointedly)
You can have your say in what 
happens next. 

NIA
I’ve had my say.  I testified in 
court.  I presented the facts of 
what happened.  I put the big, bad 
white supremacist in prison.   

THERAPIST
Why does that upset you?

NIA
(crying)

I’m not upset.

THERAPIST
You can trust me.

Long pause. 

THERAPIST (CONT'D)
No one chooses to be a victim.

NIA
We both know that’s not true.  The 
victim Olympics are happening 
everyday on social media.

THERAPIST
Breathe.  No more hiding behind 
words.  

NIA (CONT'D)

6.



7.

NIA
One letter.   One letter of the 
alphabet was the difference between 
my attacker getting parole and five 
years in prison.  There’s something 
wrong when you’re condemned more 
harshly for being a “racist” than a 
“rapist”.  

(then)
Call a woman a “whore” when you 
sexually assault her and you get a 
slap on the wrist!  Call her a 
Nigger and you end up on the 
evening news. 

(then)
As if that one word made the crime 
any more revolting and disgusting 
than if I hadn't had some strange 
man’s penis inside my body. 

(dropping the sound of her 
voice)

I’m raping you in a struggle for 
supremacy over your body.  Oh, 
wait, you’re Black!  Then, I’m 
raping you in a struggle for 
supremacy over your race!

(laughing to keep from 
crying)

Maybe I should be grateful to the 
KKK in some sick way. 

(really thinking now)
If it weren’t for the .01 percent, 
and let’s face it, a little Klan 
juice, I’d be just another angry 
feminist instead of just another 
angry NIA, and that, my friend, is 
why you never drink the Kool-Aid. 

THERAPIST
Sometimes, the most powerful force 
a woman has is her anger.  

INSERT - ARCHIVAL IMAGES Women underwater 

BACK TO SCENE

NIA bats away a tear. 

NIA
So, I can’t decide which is worse: 
being considered a “white 
supremacist” or a “victim.”  

7.
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NIA (CONT'D)
What about you... any hot takes?

THERAPIST
I’d be interested to hear your 
thoughts. 

NIA
It’s a toss up.  Either way, 
there’s someone projecting their 
negativity onto you. 

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Black squares on Instagram; Black 
“praise houses”; the aftermath of a church bombing

BACK TO SCENE

THERAPIST
We’re all victims, in moments, to 
despicable things.  But it’s how we 
respond to our victimhood that 
matters.  It’s our willingness to 
acknowledge it, and move on. 

NIA
I have moved on.

THERAPIST
Have you?

NIA
Here’s me moving on.

(then)
Hey world -- I’m not a victim!

(pointedly)
No one, nobody and nothing in this 
world has control over me, not the 
idiot who attacked me.  Not the 
idiots who think one negative event 
should define my entire life.  And 
certainly not the idiots who 
believe America is going to wake up 
one day and enslave Jay-Z and 
Beyoncé!

THERAPIST
It’s not about control...

NIA
(taking control)

I’ve been thinking and it’s 
probably a good idea for me to take 
a break from therapy.  

(MORE)
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NIA (CONT'D)

(MORE)

9.

I’m sure spending hours a day 
locked in my house talking to you 
about my feelings might be good for 
something, but I like focusing on 
what is in my power to change for 
the better.  

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Leafless Trees  

BACK TO SCENE

THERAPIST
I understand you feel like maybe 
you want a break from therapy, but 
I’m not sure that’s a good idea.

NIA
Relax, I’m not planning to kill 
myself, if that’s what you’re 
worried about.  

(then)
Many victims do kill themselves, 
though.  

THERAPIST
I know.

NIA
Maybe that’s why we shouldn’t as a 
society go around reducing people 
to their worst moments.   

(almost to herself)
It’s dehumanizing.

THERAPIST
And lonely.

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE A long trek across snowy land  

BACK TO SCENE

NIA
Actually, I'm proud of how far I've 
come in such a short time.  

(then)
And for the record... 

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Martin Luther King Jr. 

NIA (O.S.) (CONT'D)
Martin Luther King Jr. wasn’t a man 
who happened to be Black.  He was 
Black.  And he didn’t belong to 
you.   

NIA (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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NIA (O.S.) (CONT'D)

10.

Neither does George Floyd or 
Breonna Taylor or Treyvon Martin or 
the thousands of other Black people 
this country holds up as examples 
of why my life as a woman of color 
should be defined by fear and 
victimhood.  No one can be great 
when they’re distracted.  Paranoid.
Afraid!   

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Inside a scary abandoned corridor

BACK TO SCENE

NIA (CONT'D)
(pointedly)

But I guess that’s the point, huh? 

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Golden light streaks down in a 
scene of nirvana 

BACK TO SCENE

NIA (CONT'D)
Someone once said, “The only real 
prison is fear, and the only real 
freedom is freedom from fear.”     

(then)
Freedom feels good.  I like 
freedom.  

INSERT - ARCHIVAL FOOTAGE Black man gazing steeling eyed into 
the camera; Biracial man twirls draped in the American flag; 
S.W.A.T. man shows the word “Peace” on his helmet

THERAPIST (O.S.)
I’m aware of the time.   

(then)
Does this feel like a good place to 
stop for today?  

(then)
I would like to schedule a time to 
meet next week.  

(then)
This might feel difficult, but I’d 
like to explore your decision to 
keep and raise your son. 

(then)
Shall I schedule you for the twelve-
fifteen spot on Thursday?

END.

NIA (O.S.) (CONT'D)

10.


